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Charities Benefit from The  

Skidmore Spur
    The Skidmore Spur was 

started in 2010 by Keith Petri, the 

president of the Photography club at 

the time. He came up with this idea as 

a way ñto give back to the community 

that supports our artists by producing 

a provocative calendar featuring 

Skidmore students.ò The calendar 

features twelve clubs with members 

posing in the nude and holding props 

that represent their club to 

strategically cover certain body parts. 

The calendar has turned into a 

tradition, with the current presidents 

of the Photography club taking on the 

role of shooting and putting together 

the calendar.  

 

Every fall it gets more 

competitive to participate: this year 

my co-president, Melissa 

Cohn, and myself had to 

narrow it down to twelve clubs 

out of twenty. We chose the 

clubs based on their idea for 

their poses; the most creative 

and funniest were the ones we 

selected. Weôd have to say one 

of our favorites was the 

Sketchies, a comedy sketch 

group that came up with quite the 

creative idea: to base their pose off 

the painting of the Crossing of the 

Delaware. They attempted to enter 

into the tiny SkidTV room where we 

were shooting with a fifteen-foot 

canoe. After twenty minutes and ten 

people trying to get the canoe through 

the door, we had to rethink.  We were 

not giving up on photographing them                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   

quite yet. Due to 

the unfortunate 

timing of shooting 

on a Saturday, no 

classrooms were 

left unlocked so we 

had to shoot 

elsewhere.  It 

ended up being an 

empty hallway. I 

had five minutes of 

setting up before 

realizing a tour full 

of perspective 

students was about 

to come to the floor on which we 

were shooting. I got the shot and the 

results were nothing short of 

hilarious. This is just one of the many 

stories that we had shooting the 

calendar, a calendar that ultimately 

brings club members together while 

strengthening their clubôs identityð

and it's all for a good cause.  

This year our calendar is 

dedicated to Christopher Weigl, a 

previous Photography Club president 

who passed away in late 2012. 

Christopher assisted Mr. Petri in 

starting the calendar and was 

responsible for the production and 

shooting of the 2011 calendar. Chris 

was studying photojournalism at 

Boston University and the funds 

made from this year's sales will be 

donated to the Communications 

department at Boston University 

under the Christopher Weigl 

Memorial Fund. This oneôs 

dedicated to you Chris.  
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My African 

Journey  

By Connie Frisbee Houde  

     I have been thinking for some time 

about what aspect of my month long 

trip to West Africa to convey to 

fellow photographers. For the techies 

it would be about the gear; for the 

adventurer - stories; for the planners ï 

details of arrangementsé.  

To reach all of you I will attempt to 

satisfy everyoneôs curiosity. 

 

 Details: 
     There were 5 

of us including 

our ñgentle 

Giantò 

Godfried, our 

Ghanaian guide 

we all called 

God.  A very 

fitting title 

based not only 

on his name but 

for his 

extensive 

knowledge of 

the areas where 

we traveled. 

Because of his 

knowledge and 

familiarity we 

were taken to 

remote villages 

off the beaten 

track. God has traveled the back 

county exploring for one of the most 

prominent travel companies that 

worked in this area for over 25 years 

developing many of their travel 

routes. Currently he has set up his 

own company, Continental Explorer.  

In the Ewe tradition he is a voodoo 

priest.   

 

     We stayed in 3 star hotels when 

available and rode in a Toyota jeep. 

As traveling companions, we did very 

well working out a seating rotation so 

that no one got stuck in the middle or 

with cramped legs. Robin, our 70+ 

British veteran-traveler, would often 

start discussions on the 5 ñmust haveò 

characteristics of a traveling 

companion.  We visited 4 countries 

beginning in Ghana traveling along 

the coast to Togo and Benin. Winding 

our way back and forth across the 

borders as we headed north to 

Burkina Faso then back into northern 

Ghana returning to Accra where we 

began.  We attended 15 different 

festivals and ceremonies in 28 days.  

I always purchase maps and work to 

mark the dayôs journey as we are 

traveling. 

 

The Techies: 
     I shoot with Canon equipment and 

have for some time periodically up 

grading.  I usually travel with two 

bodies (Canon 5D) and three lenses 

(24 to 105mm, 70 to 200mm L series, 

17 to 35mm).   I keep the wide angle 

as a back up or for special situations 

attempting to keep the changing of 

lenses to a minimum so that I donôt 

get dirt on the sensors.  

 

     For this trip I was interested in up 

grading to the Canon Mark II so that I 

could conduct video interviews and 

record the sound and dancing at the 

same time.  In the past I have traveled 

with a Zoom H2 hand held digital 

recorder. It is hard to be a one-man-

band, managing the recorder and 

taking pictures. I put up with the click 

of the camera on the recording or I 

would choose to only to photograph 

or record.  I always wish I had an 

assistant or a willing elf that could 

read my thoughts and instantly be 

where I wanted him/her to be.  

 

     Lucky for me a friend was going 

to upgrade to the Mark III so I 

benefited and got a good deal on a 

very well taken care of Mark II.  I 

added an external mike at the 

recommendation of a David Wells, a 

travel photographer who I correspond 

with and follow. He recommended a 

Sennheiser MKE 400, a very small 

lightweight mike that fits on the hot 

shoe of the camera.  I also purchased 

a 64 G and 32 G high-speed media 

card.  I 

discovered that 

these were 

invaluable. When 

I forgot to 

change to the 

high-speed card 

the camera 

would jerk and 

chug along to 

keep up with 

writing to the 

card. I also travel 

with a Canon G 

12 to shoot on 

the plane or 

when I donôt 

want to lug a 

large camera or 

where it might 

not be 

appropriate. 

 

     My recommendation is in ideal 

circumstances to test the gear before 

you take off on a major journey. 

However, those who know me, I 

always have many things going at 

one time and this was no exception. 

With major exhibits and projects at 

work, and remaking a dear friendôs 

grandmotherôs wedding dress for a 

wedding two days before the trip 

started, I barely had time to read the 

manual.  I tested everything at my 

friendôs wedding so I knew they 

worked. Also because I travel 

enough, before a major journey I am 

constantly thinking of ñwhat do I 

need?ò.  I have a corner in my studio 

for the gear as I accumulate it and in 

OdonEgungun Festival                                                                         ©Connie Frisbee Houde 
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the bed room a place to set aside the 

clothing I wish to take.  I am 

preparing for many days before I 

actually leave, even down to 

dreaming of losing thingséor not 

having this or that. My dreamtime 

helps me prepare.  Ask my husband 

about the times I wake up in a panic 

thinking I have totally left my camera 

gear somewhere and I canôt find 

itéthe dreams are never about the 

other things one travels with, so you 

can see where my efforts are 

concentrated. 

 

     I traveled with my Mac laptop and 

an external la Cie hard drive and 

attempt to down load a day of 

shooting every evening. Key wording 

when the information is fresh.  I 

always keep a journal writing either 

in the evening or early morning 

before we set off for another day.  I 

carry a small lined paper spiral bound 

note book and pen where I can jot 

things down as they happen not 

relying on my memory when so much 

new and unfamiliar things are going 

on. 

 

     I carry my camera gear in a 

backpack that Turkish Airlines 

actually weighed on the way out and 

almost wouldnôt let me go with it 

because it exceeded the limit. 

However the attendantôs question to 

me was, could I carry it? My 

answerer was to smile and hoist it on 

my back.  I pack a lightweight 

versatile tripod (I never used it) in my 

checked baggage along with a sling 

camera bag for daily use (stuffed with 

rolled up underwear, socks and/or t-

shirts. This time it was the first that I 

had a second charger and card reader 

packed in the 

checked baggage. 

Recently I have 

begun to record in 

the back of the 

journal what I take 

on different trips so 

that I can comment 

on how it worked to 

assist with the 

packing for the next 

trip. 

 

The adventurer:   
     It is hard to know 

where to begin. I saw 

and experienced so 

much. Since I had 

not had the time I 

usually like to take to 

read and learn before 

I went I had not 

formed any 

expectations.  The 

festival that I found 

the most fun was the 

Bwa-Ba Mask 

Festival in Benin 

about three quarters 

of the way through 

the trip.  Each festival 

was very different and you never 

knew what to expect.  The whole 

community seemed to participate a 

bit more in the dancing and 

interacting with the mask dancers 

who were in trance as they moved 

with the talking drum.  There was 

much laughter and joyfulness. 

 

     As I edit and process close to 

5,000 photographs, I gain even more 

appreciation for what I experienced. 

For more stories you will just have to 

catch me at a meeting and ñprime the 

pumpò and they will flow freely.   I 

am available to groups to speak of my 

experience using multimedia to share 

what I have seen and learned. 

 

 

 

 

 

Bwa-ba Mask Dance                          ©Connie Frisbee Houde 
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Photographer + 
Artist = Benefit for 
Local Non-Profit 

By Phil Olivo 

 
Saratoga Springs Artist, JC Parker 

and SPS Photographer Phil Olivo 

have teamed up to benefit the Capital 

Fund of Saratoga County, Inc. in itsô 

mission to support other non-profit 

organizations in Saratoga County.  

 

JC Parker has donated an original 

watercolor painting and poster to the 

2013 Saratoga Springs Horse 

Show.  JCôs watercolor reflects the 

relationship between the horse and 

exhibitor as they both prepare for 

competition. This theme is repeated 

in the poster with details of the 

upcoming 2013 show.  

 

The painting is based on an original 

image Phil Olivo captured at a prior 

Horse Show. The Saratoga Springs 

Horse Show is the primary fund 

raiser for the Capital 

Fund of Saratoga 

County, Inc. The 

proceeds of the sale 

of the painting and 

poster will be used to 

continue its mission.  

The Capital Fund was 

able to donate over 

$40,000 to local food 

pantries and other 

non-profits from the 

proceeds of the 2012 

show. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
        

©J C Parker 

©Phil Olivo  

http://jcparkerfineart.com/
http://www.saratogaspringshorseshow.com/index.html
http://www.saratogaspringshorseshow.com/index.html
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Is the F uture 

Back t o the 

Past?  

By Jeff Perkins  

SPS mentoring chair   

 
Like the ocean with waves that come 

and go, more photographers are 

thinking seriously about using film 

again. Generally those 

photographers young enough to 

never    have really experienced 

film and its beauty, and the 

simplicity and fun of using a good 

quality film camera will probably 

not incorporate film work in their 

image making. 

 

Those of us however old enough 

that we have grown up on film 1st 

and then transferred to digital are  

experiencing a sort of nostalgia for 

using our  film cameras. There they 

sit all by themselves on our shelves, 

sometimes collecting dust, 

sometimes freezing up for lack of 

use. If they could speak they would 

gently tell us, ñtake me in your 

hands, cock my shutter, press my 

shutter button, hear my mirror slap 

or my focal plane fly across the 

camera back, you will make us both 

happyò 

 

Such it is with me. I started taking 

photographs when our first son was 

born 40 years ago with a Yashica 

35mm camera and fell in love with 

photography. Gradually I 

incorporated more 35mm cameras, 

medium format cameras and even a 

Speed Graphic!. However in the mid-

1990s I won a photography contest 

sponsored  by Epson   and one of the   

prizes was an Epson  800 kB digital 

camera. I thought it was a lot of fun 

and  could print small 2 x 3ò images 

but of course it did not convince me 

to leave film.  

 

  However I saw the potential in 

digital devices and rapidly adopted 

them and transitioned my image 

making from silver impregnated 

cellulose strips to pixels arrayed   on 

a CCD sensor. 

 

My film camera sat there crying out 

to me. About 6 months ago I started 

thinking about how I could 

incorporate film, particularly medium 

format photography with its large 

negatives or slides which were easily 

scanable even on my old Epson 

Perfection 2450 Flatbed Scanner. I 

recalled successfully scanning 6X 

4.5, 6X9 and 6X6 negatives 

preserving great detail even using this 

older scanner technology. I had an 

opportunity to pick up a Pentax 6X7 

outfit with several lenses and then 

from that point on I fell in love with 

film again.   I know how to use film, 

how to expose for it either in color or 

black and white and I knew that using 

film would help me be a better 

photographer. One of the problems I 

was experiencing using my digital 

cameras was the fact that you could 

easily take 50 photos of the same 

subject hoping to get one good one.  I 

realized honestly that digital was 

becoming too easy.  I was afraid that 

I was slipping and not using the 

traditional photographic techniques 

that were impressed upon me in the 

film days.  I risked becoming a 

sloppy photographer.  When you 

have a 7 pound camera with a large 

45 mm lens , that only takes 10 

images, you are very careful about 

your composition, exposure, 

observing the changing light and 

when to fire the shutter.   

 

 At the Troy Victorian stroll I used 2 

cameras, one digital and a medium 

format Mamiya 6X 4.5 film camera 

loaded with Ilford 400 black-and-

white film. 

 My experience was that the digital 

camera was extremely easy to use 

with its automatic focusing and 

usually correct exposure. The 

medium format camera was more of a 

challenge but actually very simple to 

use once Iôve manually focused on 

the subjects and fired the shutter.  I 

set my f-stop and trusted the cameraôs 

exposure meter to set the shutter 

speed. With ISO-400 film I knew that 

I would have enough shutter speed so 

the subject would not be blurred.  

When I compare the images taken in 

digital and then taken in black and 

© Jeff Perkins 
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white with the medium format 

camera I see a richness in tonality 

that I do not see on the digital 

capture. 

 

One problem that stopped me in the 

past from going back to my film 

cameras was the hassle factor 

involved in getting the film 

developed and properly scanned. 

Today there are services both local 

and by mail order which  will not  

only develop your film, but scan it to 

a CD either low or high resolution as  

desired and even  post the images on 

their website. From there you can 

pick which images you want scanned 

for printmaking. Now, realistically 

speaking, if I am only going to be 

making prints up to 12 x 18 I am very 

happy using any of my good digital 

cameras as they will do a fine job.  

But for really larger prints, the detail 

and richness of the 6X7 negatives 

scanned at 1200 dpi really shows up 

in the print.  Besides, where am I 

going to find a 96MP sensor?  That is 

the estimated MP count of a 6x7 

negative. 

 

I am not switching to film and 

discarding digital.  Certainly, I am 

not putting away my iPhone!   

Happily, I am incorporating film back 

into my photographic workflow. It is 

like finding a really good old friend 

from college, that unfortunately for 

one reason or another, you did not 

stay in touch. Now you have 

reestablished your relationship, it is 

great, as if there were not years in 

between of separation. 

 

 Finally, the most important thing is 

to enjoy your photography. I 

encourage you to experiment, really 

enjoy your cameras, donôt be too 

harsh on yourself when you make 

mistakes. Just have fun. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

us.    

òI had an opportunity to pick 

up a Pentax 6X7 outfit w ith 

several lenses and then from 

that point on I fell in love 

with film again. ó 
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One Book, Two 

Photographers  

 
Each year, Schenectady County 

Public Library has a community read 

-- called One County, One Book -- 

during which time People read the 

same book and attend theme-related 

programs. The 2013 title is "The Art 

of Racing in the Rain" by Garth 

Stein. The One County, One Book 

program officially kicks off on 

Monday, February 25 with a book 

review at the Central Library and 

ends on Saturday, April 20 when the 

author presents a program at the 

Central Library. During this time 

Period, SPS member Bob Riccardo 

and Carol Donato of Altamont, NY 

will have their exhibit ñDirt Track 

Racing at Fonda Speedwayò on 

display at the Rotterdam Library, 

1100 N. Westcott Road, Schenectady, 

NY 12306.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


